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November 10, 2010

The Honorable Bob Ferguson

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

I am pleased to submit for King County Council review and consideration two ordinances essential to the protection of critical shoreline habitat on Maury Island.  These two ordinances authorize payment for the purchase from Northwest Aggregates Co. ("NWA") of 250 acres of property on Maury Island that includes shoreline and other vital habitat (the "Property"). The proposed real estate transaction consists of a cash payment and an extension of a right to extract gravel from King County property.  
The first ordinance is for the appropriation of $14,400,000 from the State of Washington for the Maury Island Shoreline Initiative Project and up to $19,100,000 from the Conservation Futures Tax Levy fund.  The second ordinance is for approval to extend the King County Gravel Purchase and Extraction Agreement dated February 26, 2004 (Gravel Agreement) for sand and gravel extraction on parcel 212203-9025 and portions of parcels 222203-9031 and 222203-9047 and to eliminate the royalty payment for the first 100,000 tons of sand and gravel extracted each year under the Gravel Agreement.  Prior to finalizing the transaction, both parties will undertake extensive due diligence prior to being legally obligated to close on the transaction to ensure that the transaction will result in a benefit to each party commensurate with the value exchanged.  
This project protects critical shoreline along Maury Island in Puget Sound.  The Property has significant ecological value to the Puget Sound ecosystem and recovery of species, such as Chinook salmon and Orca whales, listed under the Endangered Species Act.  More than 70 percent of Puget Sound’s coastal wetlands and estuaries have been lost to development and other shoreline modifications.  

The Property also includes one mile of largely intact Puget Sound shoreline adjacent to the Maury Island Aquatic Reserve.  The reserve was established to protect the ecological value of the shorelands.  Besides the Maury Island Marine Park, this is the only other significant stretch of relatively high quality shoreline along Maury Island’s eastern shore.  Habitats found on this site include eelgrass beds, madrone forest, and herring spawning ground.  Chinook salmon migration and orca winter feeding take place immediately offshore.  The Property has significant recreation value for diving, walking and equestrian uses, but is currently zoned for mining.  Public ownership and protection of this area will preserve these environmental qualities as well as provide passive recreation opportunities to residents and visitors of Puget Sound.

King County has negotiated a purchase price below the appraised value of the property.  The appraisal was performed on behalf of King County with a concluded value of $39,700,000. The purchase price is $36,000,000.  The compensation for the property will include $33,600,000 in cash with the remaining $2,400,000 attributed to the amendment of the Gravel Agreement. 

Before and after the transaction closes, the County will seek $2,000,000 from private contributions to offset some of the acquisition cost. Cascade Land Conservancy has agreed to coordinate efforts to raise up to $2,000,000 in private funds to contribute to this important shoreline habitat acquisition project.
Northwest Aggregates has agreed to contribute $500,000 toward the hazardous substance remediation of the Property.  There are also many opportunities for King County to receive future grant funds for habitat restoration, hazardous substance remediation and parks development for this site. These grants include the Recreation and Conservation Office; the Aquatic Lands Enhancement Account program; the Salmon Recovery Funding Board; Land and Water Conservation Fund; Department of Ecology Remedial Action Grants; and the Washington Wildlife and Recreation Program.

Funding Appropriation:

The Washington State Department of Ecology (Ecology) recommended a $15,000,000 appropriation to enable King County to pursue both acquisition and environmental cleanup of lands along the Vashon/Maury shoreline which are within the Tacoma Smelter Plume.  In March of this year, the Washington State Legislature appropriated the $15,000,000 solely for Ecology to assist King County in the acquisition and remediation of property on Vashon and Maury Islands.  The King County Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP) has 
already obligated $600,000 under existing spending authority to do preliminary environmental assessment and acquisition work on the project for which $100,000 from this account will be used toward the $33,600,000 cash contribution. In total, $14,500,000 of the Ecology funds will be applied toward the purchase price for the Property. 
Under the proposed ordinance, the balance of the cash contribution for the purchase would be financed with Limited Tax General Obligation (LTGO) bonds to be sold within the next two years.  Debt service would be paid by the CFT fund.  Interim financing would be supplied via an interfund loan until LTGO bonds are sold.  The interfund loan requires approval of the Executive Finance Committee which is scheduled to meet December 1st.  The LTGO bonds will require approval by the Council.  The Finance Division will work with the Department of Natural Resources and Parks to develop a time schedule to complete the interfund loan and issue the bonds.  Finance and administrative charges related to the interfund loan would be repaid from the LTGO bond proceeds. 

Parks Gravel Purchase and Extraction Agreement Extension:

Pursuant to the authority granted by Ordinance 11467, King County Parks entered into a Gravel Purchase and Extraction Agreement, dated February 26, 2004, with Vashon Sand & Gravel, Inc. that authorizes sand and gravel extraction from a 26-acre area located on parcel 212203-9025 and portions of parcels 222203-9031 and 222203-9047 on Maury Island.  Subsequently, the Gravel Agreement was assigned to Glacier Northwest, Inc. with the County's consent.  This ordinance will extend the latest date by which gravel may be extracted under the Gravel Agreement from August 31, 2020, until December 31, 2030, and eliminate royalty payments on the first 100,000 tons extracted in any year in exchange for a lowered purchase price for  the Property.  
To offset the loss of revenue resulting from the amendments to the Gravel Agreement, in 2011 King County Parks and Recreation will be pursuing individual gift giving and planned estate giving. An initial and limited foray into development of this revenue source in 2009 resulted in several gifts, one of which exceeded $10,000.  As corporate contributions have been limited in recent years, King County Parks is finding the need to expand its base revenue sources to make up the difference.   

I am pleased to present this opportunity to help preserve and clean up important lands vital to the Puget Sound ecosystem.  I would like to thank the Cascade Land Conservancy, which has facilitated discussions with the property owner and provided valuable support for this project.  If you have any questions, please contact Sung Yang, Director of External Relations and Government Affairs in the Executive Office, at 206‑263-9613.

Thank you for your consideration of this request.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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